NCERA 192

Minutes of the 2009 meeting, June 16-17

East Lansing, Michigan

 Host:

Kevin Frank

Secretary:

Ken Diesburg

Welcome:
Kevin Frank 
Round of Introductions

Attendants:
* denotes university representative
Ohio State:   John Street, David Gardner*, Karl Danneberger

Purdue:   Zachary Reicher*, Dan Weisenberger

Michigan State:   Kevin Frank*, Ron Calhoun, Paul Rieke, Pete Cookingham, Kurt Steinke, Trey Rogers

       Aaron Hathaway, Alec Kowaleski, Jim Crum, Nancy Dykema, Paul Giordano, Jeff Bryan,

       S.K. Lee, Thom Nikolai, Mark Collins, David Gilstrap, Suzanne Lang



Wisconsin:   John Steir*, Rebekah Verbeten, Doug Soldat, Jim Kerns

Chicago District Golf Association (CDGA)(invited):   Derek Settle, Keith Rincker, Nick DeVrise

Illinois:   (absent)

Southern Illinois:   Ken Diesburg*

Minnesota:   Brian Horgan*, Mark Ascerno

Iowa State:   Nick Christians*, Shui-Zhang Fei,  Jiangli Dong

Missouri:   Xi Xiong*

North Dakota State:   Deying Li*, Alan Zuk, Qi Zhang

South Dakota State:   (absent)

Nebraska:   Terry Riordan, Roch Gaussoin*, Bekele Abeyo, Desalegn D’Serba

Kansas State:   Jack Fry*, Rodney St. John*, Dale Bremer, Jason Lewis, Tony Goldsby, David Okeyo,

         Ken Obasa, Cody Domenghini, Cole Thompson

The roster of full contact information is at www.ksuturf.com/NCERA192/main.htm maintained by Rodney St. John

Administrative Report:
Mark Ascerno

Request for renewal of NCERA192 should be submitted by October 2009, approval to take effect in 2011.  Report of this meeting should be submitted within 60 days.  Ken Diesburg, next year’s host is responsible for the request and report.  For the request, he has solicited the aid of Jack Fry, Nick Christians, Deying Li, Cale Bigelow (host, 2011), and Leo Schleicher (preparer of the previous request)

John Stier will replace Mark Ascerno as the NCERA 192 advisor.  We express our sincere appreciation to Mark for the many years of service he has given to our group.

Turfgrass Information File (TGIF) Update:
Pete Cookingham

Demonstrations were provided to show how search features have been significantly improved.


Appreciation is extended to staff who have created the programming to make the file work so 

well.


The Spain turfgrass organization has requested to have its turf information included in TGIF.

Efforts are being made to include the China turf information.


The endowment value has dropped from $3.0 million to $2.4 milliion due to stock value drops.

Presently, 3.5 FTE are managing the file.

NCERA 192 Website Update:
Rodney St. John


The site remains open.  Links at all states are complete.  Participation and submittal of state information is encouraged.

Historian’s Report:
Nick Christians

Copies of the update were distributed.  The 2010 host will be Ken Diesburg at Carbondale, Southern Illinois University.  Cale Bigelow will be the secretary.


We have hosts committed through 2015.  It was suggested that we contact Colorado State University for a joint meeting with the WRC-11 for 20??.  Nick will make the contact with Tony Koski.

National Turfgrass Evaluation Program (NTEP) Policy Committee Report:
Brian Horgan

The NTEP is in the process of improving service to its two major constituents:  the sponsoring seed companies and the evaluation cooperators.  Reduction in seed company participation is reducing the operating budget.  The reduction in sponsor participation is seen as a result of the interaction of three factors:  the recession, fees too high to allow inclusion of early-generation testing of progenies, and lack of differentiation among entries (i.e.  a beauty contest).  In response, two 2009 projects have been created, the first ‘trait specific’ trials:  traffic and drought tolerance.  Choice of cooperator evaluation sites will be announced soon.  The ancillary trials accompanying the standard trials have been receiving favorable comment and will continue to augment the standard trials.  Site evaluations by Kevin Morris and Jeff Krans continue.  The perennial ryegrass trials will be prepared for 2010.  Funding of a lobbyist to the federal government has been eliminated in response to the collective sentiment of sponsors that their money should not be diverted away from cultivar evaluations.  It was suggested that the NTEP create an early generation testing trial to serve the needs of corporate plant breeders.  The NTEP should be able to provide superior service in this regard due to its more organized format, reliability of funding, and access to the skills of a broader base of turf scientists.

NCERA 192 Bentgrass Cultivar Trial:
Qi Zhang


Success in establishment of the fall 2008 seedings ranged from somewhat late to completely prevented due to a variety of weather conditions across the north central region.  As a result most plots are still filling in.  Only one site has started the fungicide treatments.  Therefore, the 2009 data will be evaluated without those that could not collect data this first year.  Full evaluation including all sites will be done with the 2010 and subsequent data.

Low Input Sustainable Turf (LIST):
Ken Diesburg and Shui-Zhang Fei in lieu of Eric Watson (absent)


A brief review of the evolution of LIST was provided.


Eric is presently preparing the manuscript for publication of the results from the previous trial.  The results were presented at the 2008 ASA meetings.


The 2007 trial is going well.  The 2008 data remains to be evaluated.  Evapotranspiration data was submitted from two sites.  Data collection should continue into 2011.

Soil N Evaluation:
David Gardner


Cooperators have submitted samples of old/stable native soil versus recently disturbed soil within regional locations.  Turf quality and clipping weights were recorded after the addition of a standard amount of nitrogen.  The goal is to arrive at a formula for prescribing specific amounts of nitrogen respective to the regional soil in obtaining a desired level of turf quality, rather than relying upon a standard recommendation for all regions.  USGA funding has been obtained to support the project thanks to assistance from Brian Horgan in preparing a proposal.

New Business:
EPA Recommendations for Water Sense Landscapes


The period for public response to the EPA initiative to create an official protocol for water use in home and landscape design will end July 7.  Three features of the protocol are seen by NCERA 192 as counter-productive to the objective.  First the most important is rejection of grass use on slopes greater than 4:1.  Grasses are well known and historically proven to be the species of choice in stabilizing slopes.  Secondly, the restriction of no more than 40% of a property to be planted to grass will work for only certain landscape sizes and climates.  Thirdly, the idea that a protocol where ‘one size fits all’ is totally absurd considering the wide variation in annual rainfall, soils, and terrain across the country.  In many, if not the majority of cases, the proposed protocol will result in landscapes with soils that remain unstable for extended periods resulting in soil erosion and pollution of water ways.  It was suggested, and agreed upon unanimously by those attending, that the NCERA 192 submit a letter to the EPA outlining our objections.  Individual letters to the EPA, as well as our respective senators and congressmen, is encouraged.  In the letters, we must make the statement that the EPA recommendations, though not mandated by the EPA, will likely be adopted by municipalities thereby forcing the above-stated problems.


On Wednesday, during our tour of the Michigan State turf trials, a conference call of several major turf industry constituents occurred at 2:00 p.m., in which several of us participated.  There will also be a webinar conducted by the EPA on June 22.  Doug Soldat has already signed up for it and will represent our views.

State Reports

Indiana:
Zac Reicher

Graduate student, Yiwei Jains, is studying the physiology/genetics of drought tolerance in perennial ryegrass.


Graduate students, Doug Richmond and Tica Gibb. are researching the billbug/white grub complex in zoysia.


Rick Latin, is studying a brown patch/ dollar spot sudden death syndrome.


Cale Bigelow is pursuing the use of growth regulators in green management.


Zac Reicher will be moving his work to the University of Nebreska on March 10.  His position at Purdue should be open soon.  His work will continue in Poa trivialis physiology and control and control of dallisgrass, yellow nutsedge, and annual bluegrass.

Nebraska:
Roch Gaussoin

Terry Riordan will retire this summer.  We will miss him greatly and wish him well in his retirement.


Both Bob Shearman’s and Terry’s positions should be open soon.


Amy Zims is developing a turf disease diagnostics lab.


Fred Baxendale is working on chinch bug control and buffalograss insects


Since their creation of an undergraduate major in Turf and Landscape Management, they have received a threefold increase in student enrollment.


They have been using a new remote-control helicopter to take aerial photos of turf plots.  They will explore the use of this technology with remote sensing to evaluate plots.


Their technician is earning his Ph.D. studying the botany and ecology of yellow nutsedge.



Terry Riordan


The Professional Golf Management (PGM) program continues to boom.  They have 171 students.  Sixteen have graduated from the program so far.  Attrition is fairly high, as the curriculum and golf handicap are quite demanding.

Southern Illinois:
Ken Diesburg


The undergraduate program has been holding steady through the recession, dropping from around 20 to 15 students.  There will be an increase for the next school year.  They have had no problems placing students.


She-Kong Chong has retired.  Dr. Jorge Hernandez, a soil fertility expert, is taking interest in the turf program.


The main focus is zoysia and tall fescue breeding.  Keith Rincker recently graduated with an MS studying genetic gain from S1   vs  OP selection.


Participation in the NTEP continues to be strong, now specializing in shade tolerance.


Participation in the NCERA 192 LIST project continues to be strong.


In 2010 Southern Illinois will host NCERA 192.  It will be your opportunity to see cool-season grasses in the mid-south, and how the warm-season grasses interact with them.  The geologic history of the New Madrid fault system is also worth your time.  I hope to have a great program hosting you.

CDGA:

Derek Settle and Keith Rincker


The main effort is the consulting of member golf courses.


The website scouting report is a hit, serving all golf interests.


Particular effort goes towards an understanding of Brown Ring Patch, popularly known as Yellow Ring, caused by Waitea circinata.


Keith Rincker was recently hired and manages the on-site research in the three-hole Sunshine Golf Course on the CDGA Golf House grounds.


There is a change in the annual turf conference.  It will be focused on a singular summer field even, August 25/26, golf/sports & lawn.  There will be no turf conference in Chicago in 2009.

Missouri:
Xi Xiong


Xi started this year and we welcome her participation.  She will focus her efforts on turfgrass stress physiology.


Technician, Brad Fresenberg, will soon have his PH.D.  He will have a 40/60 teaching/research position.


There is a plan to hire a turf pathologist.


Major effort will be devoted to researching the physiology of cold-hardiness in bermudagrass.


A rain-out shelter is being constructed, costing around $1.0 million.


Two graduate students are studying the use of a plant meal in the control of dollar spot.


One graduate student is studying the development of glyphosate resistance in annual bluegrass.

Kansas:

Rodney St. John

Areas of research that were highlighted include moss control; the impact of Primo on brown patch; evaluation of zoysiagrass progeny for cold and shade tolerance, and growth characteristics; comparison of water use of ground covers and turf; comparison of irrigation controllers on water savings and turf performance; water requirements of Kentucky bluegrass cultivars; and large patch biology and control in zoysia.

Dale Bremer is overseeing a $ 600,000 USDA grant to evaluate the potential for modifying homeowners’ lawn irrigation behavior and conserving water.  The project has teaching, research, and extension components.  This includes development of an on-line course addressing water issues in the lawn and landscape.  

Student enrollment is presently around 90 students

Ohio:

David Gardner


The undergraduate program has 62 students.


The graduate program has several graduate students.

North Dakota:
Deying Li


Ron Smith sends his regards.


They are studying soil water movement in North Dakota terrains.


Endophyte isolates from China are being evaluated for their use in turfgrasses.


They have discovered a male sterile, strongly apomictic Kentucky bluegrass and are investigating its possible use in breeding.


They continue to study the use of low management grasses and are issuing extension publications in this regard.


Resistance to winter kill and salt tolerance in tall fescue are being investigated.

Iowa:

Nick Christians


A new process of creating oil from organic matter results in a material ‘black char’ that is being investigated for its use in turf.


Shui-Zhang Fei is pursuing the genetic basis and gene identification in cold tolerance in perennial ryegrass.  He is using Brachypodium sp as his gene model.


Iowa State administrative financial support of turf research has reduced to nothing.  Welcome to the club, Nick.

Wisconsin:
Doug Soldat


Jim Kerns has recently started in turfgrass pathology.


Management of velvet bentgrass in shade is being studied.


Soil fertility and water management continues.


A rain shelter is being constructed.


A Univ Wisc-led multi-state grant received a $485,000 award to study biosolids for sustainable 


sod production.  

The undergraduate program has around 15 students.

Minnesota:
Brian Horgan


An IPM grant from Univ Minn and Univ Wisconsin was solicited and granted ($250,000)  

Congratulations!


Eric Watson breeds Kentucky bluegrass, perennial ryegrass, and alternative grasses.  He is particularly pursuing rust resistance for the seed production industry.


There are 15 to 20 students in the undergraduate program.


Brian is investigating the fate of P and N in water movement on and in turf.  He has six years of data with P and will publish the results soon.


Brian is studying the use of fine fescues and alternative grasses for fairway and putting green.


There is some effort in the development of a golf course energy audit.


The writing of a new turfgrass monograph is being prepared with several authors.

Michigan:
Kevin Frank


They have an undergraduate turf school in China to which they rotate instructors.  It is serving as a source of graduate students, as a bonus.


Kurt Steinke, formerly of Texas A&M, has started with them.

There are 25-30 students in the undergraduate 2-year program;  13-20 in golf, 2-10 in sports.
They have received a 15% cut in academic support over the past three years.



Ron Calhoun


The GDD Tracker program is gaining significant momentum, now summarizing environmental and pest data from three states:  Michigan, Illinois, and Indiana.  It can now make 5-day predictions of turf conditions.  Anyone wishing to enter the program will need $2400 start-up and first year with approximately $1000 annually.  This beats trying to start up your own system which would costs tens of thousands.

